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roots and in the stubble should re-
member that the Council is an
elected body.

Harry E. Emson, BM, BCh
Saskatoon, Sask.

[The author responds:]

The Royal College has recently
changed and refined its mission

statement to dedicate itself to “ensur-
ing the highest standards and quality
of health care.” Thus, the college and
I share Dr. Emson’s objective that
everywhere in Canada specialized
services of the highest quality should
be available.

Where we differ is in our interpre-
tation of certain facts and in our
opinion as to what can and should be
done. Emson appears to argue that
Canada is incapable of meeting its
own requirements — that 40 years of
talk should cause us to throw up our
hands and remain forever in a colo-
nial, dependent position. I disagree. I,
like him, am proud and feel that we
as Canadians have enough to offer
that we should be net exporters of
our expertise to the rest of the world.

It is ironic that he says the Royal
College has not “addressed the issue
in any concrete fashion.” I believe the
“facts” he cites are based on a 1988
Royal College survey and report,
which was followed by another in
1995. The college persists in sound-
ing the alarm that Canada will be
desperately short of physicians gener-
ally, but specialists in particular, by
2011. What is perplexing is that we
will have inflicted this wound upon
ourselves by slavish adherence to bad
advice from a succession of govern-
ment advisers. Implicitly, they too ap-
pear to believe that it is better to have
too few rather than too many doc-
tors. After all, we can always import
more if we need them.

Consider Saskatchewan. In 1977,
its medical school produced 64 physi-
cians. Since then, as in many other

provinces, there has been a concerted
effort to decrease enrolment. By min-
istry edict, only 55 students were al-
lowed to enter medical school in
Saskatchewan in 1997; throughout
this decade, an annual average of
fewer than 60 Saskatchewan residents
have been able to secure a place in any
Canadian medical school. The “rela-
tive opportunity” of a Saskatchewan
resident to find a place in medical
school ranks sixth in Canada — right
at the national average, an average
that is about 30% below that in the
UK. Had the Saskatchewan College
of Medicine been allowed (and given
adequate resources) to increase enrol-
ment by 10 students per year instead
of being forced to decrease enrolment
by the same number, the situation
would be vastly better and different
today in terms of the very real prob-
lems Emson describes.

Emson does not like “pejorative
epithets” but he uses them freely to
describe the Royal College and its
Council, which has 2 elected mem-
bers from Saskatchewan. I suggest we
put away the hatchet and instead
work together to solve an important
and urgent problem that exists “from
sea to sea.”

Hugh M. Scott, MD
Executive Director
Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons

of Canada
Ottawa, Ont.

Can CJD be transmitted
through the blood supply?

In the editorial “Human rights,
ethics and the Krever inquiry”

(CMAJ 1997;157[9]:1231), Dr. John
Hoey states that “there is evidence
that variant Creutzfeldt–Jakob dis-
ease (vCJD) can be spread through
the blood supply.” This statement
contrasts sharply with information
given to the Canadian Red Cross So-
ciety by experts in the North London
Blood Transfusion Service, who have

stated that “there is absolutely no evi-
dence that vCJD can be spread
through the blood supply.” 

There has been conjecture based
on tentative evidence that a staining
procedure for tonsillar tissues may
demonstrate vCJD, as well as a report
from Switzerland that the receptor
for vCJD may occur on B cells. In ad-
dition, studies from the National In-
stitutes of Health have shown that
only under certain controlled condi-
tions can the vCJD prion occur in the
blood of mice and furthermore that
the prion can be transmitted and
cause CJD only if the blood is in-
jected into the brain of the mouse;
transmission does not occur through
the blood–brain barrier. The inaccu-
rate statement in the editorial is dis-
turbing to physicians charged with
counselling patients who may have
received blood components from
donors in whom CJD was subse-
quently diagnosed. It also stands in
stark contrast to the article “Is
Creutzfeldt–Jakob disease transmit-
ted in blood? Is the absence of evi-
dence of risk evidence of the absence
of risk?” (CMAJ 1997;157[10]:1367-70),
by Dr. Maura N. Ricketts, who con-
cludes, “Evidence indicates that the
risk of transmission of CJD through
blood and blood products is not sim-
ply rare or even exceedingly rare. It
is theoretical.”

My experience with CMAJ is that
it often includes unqualified state-
ments in reports of new medical de-
velopments in Canada and the rest of
the world. Such statements have the
potential to set up a chain reaction
among physicians, who will worry
and arrive at the wrong conclusions.

Antonio Giulivi, MD
Associate National Director
Medical and Scientific Affairs
Canadian Red Cross Society
Ottawa, Ont.

The editorial by Dr. Hoey was
thoughtful and timely, but I was

surprised by the statement that vCJD


